COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

# **CAMEROON**

Attacks on education continued during the 2022-2023 reporting period, predominantly in North-West and South-West regions. GCPEA identified attacks on schools and school students, teachers, and education personnel, as well as an incident of sexual violence on the way to or from school. In addition, GCPEA identified cases of military use in Far North region.

### **CONTEXT**

As conflict in the North-West and South-West regions of Cameroon continued, clashes between separatist non-state armed groups and armed forces persisted, in addition to violence and human rights abuses perpetrated against civilians by both.<sup>1</sup> The UN reported that non-state armed groups used improvised explosive devices (IEDs) during hostilities in these regions, killing and injuring civilians, and leading to displacement.<sup>2</sup> Conflict-related violence also spread to the neighbouring West region during the reporting period, according to the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED).<sup>3</sup> In Far North region, Boko Haram and splinter group Islamic State West Africa Province (ISWAP) continued to kill and injure civilians in 2022 and 2023, leading to an increase in internally displaced persons, as reported by Human Rights Watch.<sup>4</sup> Intercommunal clashes were reported in Far North, South-West and North-West regions during the reporting period.<sup>5</sup>

The UN reported that 4.7 million people, including at least 2.5 million children, were in need of humanitarian assistance and protection in 2023,<sup>6</sup> and that conflict and flooding in Far North, North-West, and South-West regions had displaced more than one million people.<sup>7</sup> In addition to conflict, 37,000 people in Far North region were affected by floods, which destroyed 2,400 houses and 88 schools.<sup>8</sup>

At least 1.1 million children were deprived of their right to education in Cameroon in 2022.9 The UN reported that, in North-West and South-West regions, armed separatists maintained a boycott on education, which they enforced by attacking schools, students, and education staff.<sup>10</sup> These groups imposed stay-at-home orders in 2022 and 2023, during which schools were required to close.<sup>11</sup> As of December 2023, the UN reported that 41 percent of schools were non-operational in North-West and South-West regions.<sup>12</sup> In Far North region, 117 schools remained non-operational in January 2023 after having been previously destroyed or closed in the context of insecurity, as reported by the UN.<sup>13</sup>

## **ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS**

During the reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 54 attacks on schools in Cameroon, mostly in North-West or South-West regions. In comparison, during the previous reporting period the UN verified 18 attacks on schools in 2021 and 20 in 2020. In North-West and South-West regions, in September 2022 and 2023,

there were spikes in attacks around the start of the school year,<sup>15</sup> when non-state armed groups imposed a two-week lockdown to delay the start of the school year.<sup>16</sup> GCPEA collected at least 14 reports of attacks on schools in 2022.<sup>17</sup> Many attacks on schools in 2022 involved arson. Examples of attacks included:

- The UN reported that, on February 8, 2022, members of a non-state armed group set fire to a government school in Buea city, Fako division, South-West region.<sup>18</sup>
- Human Rights Watch and the UN reported that, on February 11, 2022, during the night, armed separatists set fire to a girls' boarding school in Okoyong village, Manyu division, South-West region, burning down three dormitories and threatening students.<sup>19</sup>
- On August 17, 2022, a primary school in Tinta village, Manyu division, South-West region, was allegedly
  destroyed during armed clashes between the Cameroonian military and armed separatists, as reported by
  local media.<sup>20</sup>
- On August 22, 2022, local media reported that a secondary school was allegedly set on fire in Bamenda city, Mezam division, North-West region.<sup>21</sup>

In 2023, the UN reported 40 attacks on schools.<sup>22</sup> Separately, GCPEA identified ten reports of attacks on schools in 2023.<sup>23</sup> Since it was not clear whether any of these overlapped with the UN count, they were not added, to avoid double counting. For example, in February 2023, the UN reported seven attacks on education in North-West region and one in South-West region, leading several schools to close, during a lockdown imposed by non-state armed groups, which included an order to shutter schools.<sup>24</sup> However, it was unclear how many of these were attacks on schools rather than attacks on students and staff, so this number has not been included in the total number of attacks on schools. Examples of attacks on schools included:

- On February 7 and 8, 2023, members of non-state armed groups reportedly entered two schools in Atuakom, Mezam division, North-West region, and Nkamlikum, Meme division, South-West region, and ordered them to close, enforcing an order to shut schools between February 7 and February 11, according to the UN.<sup>25</sup> Several other schools subsequently closed as a result.<sup>26</sup>
- On February 22, 2023, alleged members of an armed group reportedly attacked a private primary school in Molyko village, Buea division, South-West region, including firing warning shots near the school, according to local media Cameroon Concord News.<sup>27</sup>
- On September 5, 2023, a primary school in Bamumka village, Ngoketunjia division, North-West region was burned; the school had recently been renovated, as reported by OCHA.<sup>28</sup>
- Around November 23, 2023, in Soueram, Logone-et-Chari department, Far North region, an IED was reportedly detonated near a primary school.<sup>29</sup>

## ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

During the reporting period, GCPEA identified at least 44 attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. In comparison, GCPEA identified at least 26 such incidents in 2021 and at least 31 in 2020.<sup>30</sup> Abductions of students and teachers were the most frequently reported attacks in 2022 and 2023. In 2022, GCPEA identified at least 35 attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel.<sup>31</sup>

1 2

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

Separately, the UN reported 37 attacks on schools and students or protected personnel in 2022.<sup>32</sup> Since it was unclear how many of these attacks overlapped with reports collected by GCPEA, and how many were attacks on students and staff rather than schools, this number was not included in the total number of attacks in this report, to avoid double counting. The UN also reported that at least 81 teachers or students were abducted, and five teachers or students were killed,<sup>33</sup> and attacks targeting students and staff appeared to spike in September of that year.<sup>34</sup> Incidents identified by GCPEA included:

- Human Rights Watch and OCHA reported that, on January 19, 2022, armed separatists abducted five teachers, including two female teachers, and injured two students, from the government high school in Weh village, Menchum division, North-West region.<sup>35</sup>
- The UN reported that, on January 26, 2022, members of a non-state armed group abducted three teachers from a government technical college in Keyon village, Boyo division, North-West region.<sup>36</sup>
- On February 22, 2022, ten teachers, including nine female teachers, were abducted from the Inclusive Government Bilingual Primary School, a school for children with disabilities, in Ngomham neighborhood, Bamenda city, North-West region, as reported by international media VOA.<sup>37</sup>
- The UN reported that, in August and September 2022, 15 teachers were abducted from two schools in North-West region and accused of enrolling students for the new academic year, which non-state armed groups in the area had prohibited. The teachers were released upon payment of a ransom.<sup>38</sup>
- On September 6, 2022, one day after the start of the academic year, a female primary school teacher was shot while she was on her way to school in Ekon village, Koupé-Manengouba division, South-West region, as reported by local media *Journal du Cameroun*.<sup>39</sup>
- On September 8, 2022, at least 12 students were abducted in Bamenda city, Mezam division, and in Fundong town, Boyo division, both in North-West region, as reported by International Crisis Group.<sup>40</sup>

GCPEA identified at least nine reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2023.<sup>41</sup> Separately, the UN reported 25 attacks targeting education in 2023, including attacks against schools, students, staff, and parents.<sup>42</sup> Again, it was not clear how many were attacks on students and staff rather than schools. As in previous years, attacks increased in the period around the return to school in September. Examples included:

- In February 2023, following an attack on a private primary school in Molyko village, Buea division, South-West region, detailed above, the head teacher was reportedly kidnapped, and the owner of the school was threatened, according to local media Cameroon Concord News.<sup>43</sup>
- The UN reported that, on June 14, 2023, members of a non-state armed group abducted 12 students in Mbveh locality, Bui division, North-West region, because of their participation in secondary school examinations; the students were subsequently released.<sup>44</sup>
- Ahead of the start of the new school year, on September 2, 2023, members of a separatist armed group reportedly killed two head teachers in Belo town, Boyo division, North-West region, according to International Crisis Group and local media.<sup>45</sup>
- On September 26, 2023, in Kembong village, Manyu division, South-West region, three teachers were reportedly shot and injured by members of a non-state armed group allegedly enforcing a school ban, ac-

cording to ACLED and local media Actu Cameroun.<sup>46</sup>

#### MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

Cameroon Armed Forces used 17 schools for military purposes in Far North region in 2022, according to the UN.<sup>47</sup> In comparison, GCPEA identified at least 21 and 19 incidents of military use in 2021 and 2020 respectively, in Far North, North-West, and South-West regions.<sup>48</sup>

GCPEA did not identify any incidents of military use in 2023.

## SEXUAL VIOLENCE AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL OR UNIVERSITY

During the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least one report of sexual violence by a non-state armed group that occurred on the way to a school. In *Education under Attack 2022*, which covered 2020 and 2021, GCPEA also identified one reported incident of sexual violence.<sup>49</sup> Human Rights Watch reported that, on June 12, 2022, armed separatists threatened and subjected to degrading treatment 11 students who were on their way to Bokova secondary school, in Buea town, South-West region, forcing them to strip naked. One student was also reportedly shot in the leg.<sup>50</sup>

#### ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA identified at least four attacks on higher education during the 2022-2023 reporting period, affecting at least 34 students and education personnel. In comparison, in *Education under Attack 2022*, GCPEA identified at least three reported incidents in 2021 and at least four in 2020.<sup>51</sup> GCPEA identified at least three attacks on higher education in 2022.<sup>52</sup> For example:

- Human Rights Watch and local media reported that, on April 5, 2022, armed separatists stormed Bamenda University, in Bambili town, Mezam division, North-West region, targeting students and teachers for not observing the stay-at-home order they had declared. The armed men fired shots in the air, which led to a stampede that injured at least five people.<sup>53</sup>
- On July 8, 2022, a non-state armed group attacked the faculty of engineering and technology at the University of Buea in Buea town, South-West region. The armed group disrupted examinations, abducted the supervisor, and ordered students to leave by threatening to shoot them, as reported by the UN, Scholars at Risk, and local media.<sup>54</sup>
- GCPEA identified one report of an attack on higher education in 2023. On March 16, 2023, the military reportedly raided a student residential area of the University of Buea, in Buea town, South-West region. During the raid, two students were allegedly detained and one of them died in custody, as reported by ACLED and international media *University World News*.<sup>55</sup>

 $_{3}$ 

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Country Office Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," UNICEF, August 16, 2022, p. 2. Human Rights Watch, "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses in Anglophone Regions," Human Rights Watch News release, June 27, 2022. Human Rights Watch, "Cameroon: Army Killings, Disappearances, in North-West Region," Human Rights Watch News release, August 11, 2022.
- 2 OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 50 (January 2023)," March 15, 2023, p. 2. UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Country Office Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," UNICEF, August 16, 2022, p. 2.
- 3 ACLED, "ACLED Regional Overview: Africa (25 June-1 July 2022)," ACLED, July 7, 2022.
- 4 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023: Events of 2022, (New York: Human Rights Watch, January 2023), Cameroon Chapter. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024: Events of 2023, (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Cameroon Chapter.
- 5 OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 44 (June 2022)," August 1, 2022, p. 1. OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 45 (July 2022)," September 5, 2022, p. 1. OCHA, "Cameroon: Humanitarian Dashboard (January to September 2023)," November 6, 2023, p. 2.
- 6 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4 (End of Year) January to December 2023," February 20, 2024, p. 1.
- 7 OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Overview 2023," OCHA, December 1, 2022, p. 121.
- 8 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Country Office Humanitarian Situation Report No. 3: 1 July to 30 September 2022," November 17, 2022, p. 1.
- 9 UNICEF, "Country Office Annual Report 2022," March 7, 2023, p. 1.
- 10 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2. International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, October Alerts and September Trends 2022, Cameroon. UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Country Office Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," UNICEF. August 16, 2022, p. 2.
- 11 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Country Office Humanitarian Situation Report No. 2: 1 January to 30 June 2022," UNICEF, August 16, 2022, p. 2. UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4 (End of Year) January to December 2023," February 20, 2024, p. 2.
- 12 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4 (End of Year) January to December 2023," February 20, 2024, p. 2.
- 13 OCHA, "Cameroon: Far North, Situation Report No. 28, December 2022 January 2023 (Cameroun: Extrême-Nord, Rapport de situation No. 28, décembre 2022 janvier 2023)," p. 3.
- 14 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Cameroon chapter.
- 15 International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, October Alerts and September Trends 2022, Cameroon. OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2. OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 58 (September-October 2023)," December 12, 2023, p. 2.
- 16 International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, October Alerts and September Trends 2022, Cameroon. OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2.
- 17 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf.
- 18 OCHA, "Statement by the Humanitarian Coordinator in Cameroon Condemning the Destruction of Schools in the South-West Region Cameroon," February 15, 2022. "Suspected Amba Fighters in Buea Attack School | *Critiqsite*," February 9, 2022.
- 19 Human Rights Watch, "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses in Anglophone Regions," Human Rights Watch News release, June 27, 2022. OCHA, "Statement by the Humanitarian Coordinator in Cameroon Condemning the Destruction of Schools in the South-West Region Cameroon," February 15, 2022. Moki Edwin Kindzeka, "Cameroon Separatists Torch Girls-Only School Dorm for Preparing for National Youth Day Activities," VOA, February 12, 2022.
- 20 Mimi Mefo, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO6461. Kingsley Betek, "Cameroon gov't military kills three Southern Cameroonians, injures dozens in incursion in Akwaya," Cameroon Concord News, August 17, 2022.
- 21 Mimi Mefo, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO6501. Mimi Mefo Takambou, "PSS Mankon Suffers Arson Attack On Eve Of School Resumption," Mimi Mefo Info, August 22, 2022.
- 22 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 23 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf.
- 24 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 12 April 2023," April 12, 2023.
- 25 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 12 April 2023," April 12, 2023.
- 26 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 12 April 2023," April 12, 2023.
- 27 Cecilia Manjang, "Buea: Gunmen attack Molyko primary school," Cameroon Concord News, February 27, 2023.
- 28 OCHA, "West and Central Africa: Weekly Regional Humanitarian Snapshot (06 13 September 2023)," September 15, 2023.
- 29 Twitter, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO8095 (data downloaded December 6, 2023). Camerounweb, "Bloodbath: Boko Haram commits the unthinkable in Fotokol
- (Bain de sang : Boko Haram commet l'impensable à Fotokol)," CamerounWeb, November 23, 2023.
- 30 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Cameroon chapter.
- 31 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf.

- 32 UNICEF, "UNICEF Cameroon Humanitarian Situation Report No. 4: 1 January to 31 December 2022 (2 February 2023)," February 27, 2023, p. 2.
- 33 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2. OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 7 December 2022," December 7, 2022, p. 2. OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 14 February 2023," February 14, 2023, p. 1.
- 34 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2.
- 35 "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses in Anglophone Regions," Human Rights Watch news release, June 27, 2022. "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 39 (As of 31 January 2022)" OCHA, March 9, 2022. "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses In Anglophone Regions Cameroon (Cameroun: Exactions Des Séparatistes Dans Les Régions Anglophones Cameroon)," Human Rights Watch news release, June 27, 2022. *Mimi Mefo*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO5826 (data downloaded June 17, 2022).
- 36 OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 39 (As of 31 January 2022)" March 9, 2022. Relief Web, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO5896. "Anglophone Crisis: UN Says over 3,200 Schools Non-Functional in NW/SW," *Mimi Mefo Info*, March 14, 2022.
- 37 Moki Edwin Kindzeka, "Cameroon Separatists Abduct Teachers at School for Disabled," VOA, February 25, 2022.
- 38 OCHA, "Cameroon: Situation Report, 1 November 2022," November 1, 2022, p. 2.
- 39 Nana Kamsu Kom, "Cameroon: Separatist Spill Blood in South West Amidst Back to School," *Journal du Cameroun*, September 7, 2022. *Mimi Mefo; Journal du Cameroun*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO6411.
- 40 International Crisis Group, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO6633. International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, October Alerts and September Trends 2022, Cameroon.
- 41 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf.
- 42 OCHA, "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 60 (December 2023)," February 9, 2024, p. 2.
- 43 Cecilia Manjang, "Buea: Gunmen attack Molyko primary school," Cameroon Concord News, February 27, 2023.
- 44 "Cameroon: North-West and South-West Situation Report No. 55 (June 2023)," OCHA, August 2, 2023, p. 2.
- 45 Kiven Brenda, "Gunshots As Schools Reopen In Cameroon's Anglophone Region," *Humangle*, September 4, 2023. Fon Lawrence, "Southern Cameroons Back-To- School: 2 head teachers killed in Boyo," *Cameroon Concord News*, September 4, 2023. Franck Foute, "In English-speaking Cameroon, a new school year in mourning again (Au Cameroun anglophone, une rentrée scolaire à nouveau endeuillée)," *Jeune Afrique*, September 5, 2023. International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, October Alerts and September Trends 2023, Cameroon.
- 46 Cameroon News Agency, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO7836. Erel Djene, "Armed attack in a village in the South-West: a priest and three teachers injured (Attaque armée dans un village du Sud-Ouest: un prêtre et trois enseignants blessés)," Actu Cameroun, September 27, 2023.
- 47 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 239.
- 48 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Cameroon chapter.
- 49 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Cameroon chapter.
- 50 "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses in Anglophone Regions," Human Rights Watch news release, June 27, 2022. Moki Edwin Kindzeka, "Cameroon Says Separatists Frustrated by Inability to Disrupt African Football Attack Schools, Civilians," VOA, January 14, 2022. Cameroon Online as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO5823.
- 51 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022, Cameroon chapter.
- 52 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua\_2024\_references.pdf.
- 53 "Cameroon: Separatist Abuses in Anglophone Regions," Human Rights Watch news release, June 27, 2022. *Mimi Mefo* as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO5953. "Students Condemn Amba Attack on Bamenda Varsity Campus," *Mimi Mefo Info*, April 5, 2022.
- 54 OCHA, "West and Central Africa: Weekly Regional Humanitarian Snapshot (12 18 July 2022)," July 19, 2022, p. 1. Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Buea, July 8, 2022. Elias Ngalame, "University campuses become battleground in growing conflict," *University World News*, July 14, 2022. Stephen Mokake, "University of Buea lecturer kidnapped," *Cameroon Concord News*, July 9, 2022.
- 55 Elias Ngalame, "Government probe after student's alleged torture and death," *University World News*, June 2, 2023. *Camer.be; Mimi Mefo; Twitter*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID CAO7171.

5